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Who’s Who and What They Do:

Brian Beale: 

Parish Council Chairman

District Councillor

Allotment Committee Chairman

KGVMF Committee Chairman

Emergency Committee

Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils Representative
Passenger Transport Representative

S.I.F.T Representative

Ken Dunstan:

Parish Council Vice-Chairman




Audit Committee




Planning Committee




Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils Representative




FOSCOS Representative




PCT Health Representative

Jacqui Cousins:

Parish Councillor




Footpaths Representative




Public Rights of Way Representative

Greg Gladden:

Parish Councillor

Adrian Litscher:

Parish Councillor




Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils Representative

Kay Maudesley:

Parish Councillor




Planning Committee




KGVMF Committee




Dengie Hundred Group of Parish Councils Representative




Footpaths Representative




Memorial Hall Representative




S.I.F.T Representative

Tom McQuillan:

Parish Councillor




Audit Committee Chairman




KGVMF Committee




PCT Health Representative




S.I.F.T Representative

David Peabody:

Co-opted Parish Councillor




Audit Committee




Planning Committee Chairman

Jim Raymen:

Co-opted Parish Councillor

Bob Burnham:

Parish Clerk

Responsible Financial Officer

Emergency Committee



Helen Elliott:

District Councillor
Bob Boyce:
County Councillor
Well, here we are at the end of another year and as in so many walks of life nowadays, to the Parish Council it means even more paper work, reports and questionnaires etc. to file through but apart from this it has been a very busy and fruitful year. The next few paragraphs outline the work that the Parish Council has undertaken throughout the year over and above the general day to day running of the village.

Parish Council Business:

The Annual Parish Council Meeting was held on Monday 11th May 2009. At the meeting Cllr Beale was re-elected as Chairman of the Council with Cllr Dunstan elected as Vice-chairman. Cllrs Cousins, Gladden, Litscher, Maudesley, McQuillan, Peabody and Raymen were all allocated committees and organisations to represent.

At the meeting of the council in May 2009 the Accounts and Audit for the year 2008/2009 were reviewed and agreed. Both the Internal and the External Auditors inspected the accounts and approved them as fit and proper. Due to the problems that were experienced in previous years, that have now been resolved, the External Auditors have also approved as fit and proper the accounts for 2006/2007 and 2007/2008. Do not forget that you have a right to inspect them. If you wish to look at them they are available at the council office.

Following some discussion at Council it agreed that Southminster Parish Council should reject the offer from Maldon District Council to assume responsibility for the Public Convenience in the High Street Car Park.  A letter was sent to Maldon District Council outlining the fact that the yearly cost that would have been forced on to Southminster Parish Council by Maldon District Council was unreasonable and totally disproportionate to the overall budget for Southminster.

However it was agreed at Council that Southminster Parish Council accept the Maldon District Council proposal to assume responsibility for the Public Car Park in the High Street providing certain conditions are met along with a guarantee that Maldon District Council would assume total responsibility for the eradication of the Japanese Knotweed. This action will prevent Maldon District Council from imposing car park charges in the future.

At the January Parish Council meeting the basic budget for 2010/2011 as presented by the Clerk was accepted with the agreed addition of a project to look at improving public safety. It was also agreed to increase the Halloween budget by £500 and increase in the King George V Memorial Field Budget, which would allow the completion of the BMX track. The precept was then set at £54400, which is a 0% increase on last years request with a 1.53% decrease in the Tax Base Figure for Band D properties due to more properties contributing to the rates.

This year the Parish Clerk undertook and passed the Certificate of Local Council Administration, which is a national professional qualification that covers all aspects of local government. The Parish Council will hopefully now move forward and serve the community on a more professional basis.

As always the Community Service Workers have been very active this year around the village to help keep the village tidy and the allotments, playing field, playing field roadway and buildings in good order. Thanks were expressed by the council on your behalf for all the good work they have done throughout the year. These workers not only keep our village in good order but also save the Parish Council a great deal of money through free labour which in the end helps reduce the parish rates.

Audit Committee:
The Committee advises the Council on matters relating to:

· The strategic and operational processes for risk assessment and management;

· The assurances required to demonstrate effective corporate governance across all activities of the Council;

· The accounting policies, practices and reporting systems of the Council, including the process of review prior to submission for audit;

· The planned activity of any internal or external audit;

· The adequacy of Council response to any issues identified through audit activity;

· Any other relevant matters as required by the Council or internal or external audit reports.

This year the Audit Committee advised the Council on the Annual Audit Report, the Annual Accounts, a revised Fidelity Insurance level, a new budget process, the adoption of an Accident Report Form and adoption of a Incident Report Form. The committee also reviewed the Council Standing Orders, Financial Regulations and Freedom of Information Publication Scheme and the Risk Register as well as recommending new hall hire conditions.

Planning:

We as a Parish Council are consultees in the process of approving or dismissing applications and hope to give a local voice to Maldon District Council who has the ultimate say on the decision.

The Planning committee considered thirty-five planning applications during the year ranging from small applications to the more complicated conversions and builds and of course Wind Farms. Of the thirty-five applications received the committee objected to three, had no objections (with comments) with three, the rest of the applications were supported.

At the extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held on the 11th February the Council objected to the planning application for a Wind Farm at Middlewick Farm. The reasons can be either viewed at the office, on our website or on Maldon District Council website.

For your information the Wind Farm at Bradwell on Sea was given the go ahead after the Planning Inspectorate accepted an appeal by the developers.

In February 2010 a 45-metre truck came through the village causing considerable congestion. This exercise was to test possible routes for the transportation of Wind Turbine Blades to the proposed development at Turncole Farm. This was one of three possible routes that are under consideration by the developer. The final route chosen is not available at this time. This exercise showed and supported the Parish Council’s views that all transportation through the village was a headache. For your information the developer has not as yet applied for planning permission. Once the Council receive details it may call another public meeting. 

King George V Memorial Playing Field:

The internal refurbishment of the pavilion on the playing field has been completed in partnership between the Council and the Football Club. Community workers have provided a lot of the labour with the council just paying for materials. The changes have made it more user friendly and fit for purpose.

A ceremony on the 7th October was held to herald the start of the project to build the Outside Gym on the King George V Memorial Field. At the ceremony Maldon District Chairman, Councillor Mrs Young dug the first spit of soil for the base. 

The Outside Gym was finally installed and was officially opened on Friday 26th February at 2pm. We hope you all take the opportunity that NHS Mid-Essex has afforded us and use the facility as part of your personal keep fit regime.

The land provision for the BMX track is progressing, with the fencing between the Playing Field and the Railway now completed.  Unfortunately there will not be any external finance or grants available to the Council for this project as the land it is being built on is on a short lease. All grant providers require the land to be totally owned or on a long lease. Although this may delay the completion of the track, the Council is committed to getting it completed by spring 2010.

You may have noticed the soggy nature of the ground on the King George V playing field in January; this was due to the bad weather at the time and some unfortunate leaks in the water system. A leaking pipe near the Scout Hut has now been rerouted and repaired. Unfortunately during the work the poor design of some of the stop valves in the system had caused them to break, causing more flooding. We have now replaced the faulty valves with new ones of improved design. 

This year we have updated our fleet of machinery. We have purchased a newer tractor to compliment the one we have already, a grass collector to help keep the playing field free from cuttings and a grass-cutting machine to replace the old one that was sold last year due to ever increasing repair bills. 

Play Areas and Events:

The Children’s Play area on the Playing Field has been repainted and the seats repaired, the Pavilion and associated buildings and storage containers have also been redecorated.

The New Play area on Maldon District Council land at Southfield Way was officially opened on the 26th June 2009. The Parish Council hope you are all are taking advantage of these new facilities.

Maldon District Council organised some events during the summer (10th – 14th August) for the youth of Southminster. The sessions were Football, Rounders, Cricket and General Sport. The sessions were a success, being well supported by the young of Southminster.

The Halloween event was very successful everyone seemed to have a good time. The attendance was comparable with last year with the event costs again covered and within the assigned budget. The afternoon Voluntary Donation Bucket was a huge success and raised nearly £300 on the day; this was significant as it prevented the event making a loss. The Council recognise the big part sponsors have in helping to put on such an event. Without their financial backing this event would not go ahead or be as successful. Thanks go to The Parish and Town Councils of the Dengie, Burnham Carnival Committee, Maldon District Council, Essex Police, Essex County Council, Dengie Hundred Round Table, Rotary Club, Burnham & Dengie Review, Dairy Cabin, EnergySolutions

and a Southminster Resident (who wishes to remain anonymous).

Burnham Carnival Committee have again donated a sum of money for next years Halloween event. The council would like to thank them on your behalf for this generous donation. If you have any comments or would like to be involved with next year’s event please do not hesitate to contact me.

The Dengie Hundred Horticultural Society have also donated £50 to the Council with the request that it be used towards an event involving the local children. To that end it has been allocated to the Halloween (afternoon) event budget.

Allotments:

Extensive work has been undertaken on the allotments this year to bring them up to a high standard with the large plots split up to make them more manageable. Increased paving at Pump Mead has helped to tidy the site and make it safer for the allotment holders. The large trees that were shadowing the allotments at Pump Mead have been felled which enables two more plots to become usable All the available allotments are currently taken with a current waiting list of 5 residents. The Council would like to thank all the Allotment Holders for taking the time to keep both sites tidy and in order.

Village Development:

The Council held negotiations with the Heritage Economic Regeneration Scheme at Maldon District Council where it was agreed to proceed with improvement schemes outside the Memorial Hall and One Place in the High Street and if finances allow the Churchyard. The plans are to introduce some features and planting to enhance the appearance of the area around the High Street/Burnham Road junction. The Heritage Economic Regeneration Scheme will cover the majority of the cost of the improvement. Once the designs have been finalised, the costs known and the budget allocated the project can then proceed. 

As part of the improvement to the village the Communities Initiative Fund run by Essex County Council have granted the Parish Council funds to provide a notice board, which will be located outside One Place in the High Street. This will allow the council to display more public notices. It is also hoped to display a map of the village to help visitors find their way round.

At the request of the Parish Council Maldon District Council have installed new and extra dog waste and litterbins for the village. Hopefully this will cover the village adequately, however if you wish other areas to be covered please let the Council know and they will consider it.

Work has started to thin out the trees in Jubilee Woods in Devonshire Road. This will be a long project but will hopefully help the remaining trees to prosper and the woodland to develop naturally into an open space for you all to enjoy.

Highways:

Essex County Council Highways have proposed to make available some bus shelters that could be installed around Southminster outside the conservation area. The Parish Council approved this proposal and is currently waiting for them to be installed; hopefully this will not take long once the sites have been approved 

The results of the Essex County Council Highways speed check initiated by the Parish Council in Burnham Road near the school were. 

North bound - Max (85%ile) 24.7mph - Mean Ave 20.6mph

South bound - Max (85%ile) 25.7mph - Mean Ave 21.9mph 

As a result of these figures Essex County Council Highways will not be taking any speed retarding actions in and around the school in the foreseeable future.

The Parish Council obtained funding from Essex County Council Communities Initiative Fund to purchase a Speed Indicator Device, which is now operational. According to the latest data from the Speed Indicator Device located in North End shows that over the last four months approximately 20% of drivers are exceeding the speed limit. For the sake of the residents of Southminster please ensure you keep to the speed limit. Since the Speed Indicator Device has been at North End for four months it has been requested that ECC Highways consider moving the devise to Queens Street (inbound). 

For your information Southfield Way has now been upgraded to a maximum speed limit from 30MPH to 50MPH.

At a Parish Council meeting it was agreed to progress with the project to move the west bound Bus Stop in the High Street eastwards beyond the Old Rose and Crown to enable a Shelter to be erected. Due to highway sightline problems it has not been possible to position a Bus Shelter on the North side of the High Street. It proved difficult to find a location that pleased everyone and met the requirements of Essex County Council Highways, which has caused a delay in commencing this project. Hopefully it will not be too long before the shelter is erected, giving you all somewhere to shelter from the rain and wind whilst waiting for the bus.

Footpath 7 (Brickhill) has now been refurbished and resurfaced between Station Road and New Moor Crescent much to the delight of the Council as we have been asking for this for many years. The Council are hopeful that the edges and verges can be tidied up in the near future.

The Parish Council are looking at starting up a volunteer force to look at keeping the village free of litter and keeping the pathways and Public Rights of Way clear. If you are interested in joining a volunteer force to help with keeping the Pathways and Public Rights of Way clear by reporting the state of the paths, joining a litter picking team or starting a  ‘adopt a road’ scheme give me a call at the office.

At a meeting with National Car Parks, who are in charge by contract with the railway company, Councillors argued for the cost of the Railway Station car park fees to be reduced. This would help the chronic parking issues the village has in and around Station Road. The representative agreed to take our arguments forward to Network Rail. Unfortunately the NCP representative did not manage to persuade Network Rail to lower the fees, they flatly refused to consider the idea. There is a new contract to be negotiated in 2012, so the Council will try again, hopefully with the new company in charge.

General:

Choice based letting is now up and running at Maldon District Council. This is a new way of allocating social, council and housing association housing in the district and the surrounding areas. The system can be accessed through the Maldon District Council website or www.gatewaytohomechoice.org.uk or telephone 01621 854477 to register. If you do not have access to the Internet then you can access the system through One Place in the High Street or the Library in Queenborough Road.

Essex County Council announced ‘Essex Telecare Home Safety Service’ The service was available on a 12-month free trial to all residents 85 and over and a 3 month free trial to all other residents. Although this offer closed on the 31st March 2010 you can still, if you wish, get the information about this service by calling 0845 603 7630 and quote 856.

If you have any issues at all you can always contact the Parish Council Offices on 01621 773868, leave a message on the answer machine if there is no reply, call into the office between 9am and Noon each weekday or email southminsterpc@yahoo.co.uk. 

There is also lots of information on our website: www.essexinfo.net/southminster-parish-council
Southminster Parish Council meets at 7 30pm on the second Monday of the Month (with the exception of August which is optional), usually at the Parish Room, Queenborough Road. Members of the public are very welcome to attend and can address the council on agenda items or any issues relevant to Southminster. Agendas for the meeting are displayed on the notice boards at the Parish Room and in the High Street as well as on our website during the week preceding the meeting.

Finally I would like to thank all the Councillors for their continued support throughout the year, without their dedication the council would not function. Last but by no means least I would like to add my personal thanks to Bob Burnham, our Clerk, for the efficient way he keeps the Parish Council on the right track.

Best wishes,

Cllr Brian Beale.





Chairman.
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